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Budget Committee Meeting Minutes
Tuesday, December 13, 2016
Committee Members Present:                                   Committee Members Absent: 
Stephen Henry, Chairman                                            Sam Cataldo, excused
Sylvia Arcouette, Vice Chairman                                                                                  
Elizabeth Johnson                                                        Others Present: 
Neil Johnson, Selectmen’s Rep.                                  Superintendent Ruth Ellen Vaughn
Jodi Connolly                                                               Business Administrator Laurie Verville               
Stan Freeda, School Board Rep.                                 FHS Principal Matt Jozokus                                             
Tim Brown                                                                   Director of Student Services Diana DeNitto                
1). Call to Order: 
Chairman Henry called the meeting to order at 6 p.m.
2). Pledge of Allegiance: 
All present stood for the Pledge of Allegiance.
3). Presentation of the School Board budget to the Budget Committee:
School District Belief Statement- The statement which was adopted by the School Board in 2015 outlines what the learning process should encompass, promotes learning and seeks to prepare students for an ever-changing world.
Charge to the Superintendent- Ms. Vaughn said that she was given the charge to make Farmington a Top 10% School District by stabilizing the workforce, examining the curriculum and instruction and to evaluate the staff, programs and facilities use. The charge also includes a “zero based budget philosophy” that asks what is needed for the coming school year and building or re-building programs to gain forward momentum.
Fiscal Year 2017-2018 Budget Summary- This pie chart depicted the proposed budget by area percentage as follows: instructional programs (59.37%), pupil support/Spec. Ed. (8.45%), instructional support (2.43%), general administration (6.36%), school administration (6.97%), facilities (10.87%), transportation (3.51%), technology (1.94%) and other (40%).
Budget Summary – 
Instructional Programming - This slide broke down the cost for each program (regular ed., Spec. Ed., ESOL, vocational, co-curricular, athletics, etc.) including salaries, benefits, services, supplies, equipment and other costs and compared this year’s and last year’s totals for each program. The 2 largest increases are for the half-time Athletic Director, which was not included in the previous budget and for community education to reinstate some programs to meet the needs of adult learners she said. 
Pupil and Instructional Support- Ms. Vaughn said pupil support dropped by 3.2% and the instructional support has an offsetting increase. The largest increase there, the School Resource Officer (SRO) will be addressed more completely in another slide she said. 
General and School Administration- General Administration has been increased by .29%, School Administration is down 1.54% and Facilities has increased by 4%. 
Transportation- This line has decreased by 2.24%. 
Technology and Other Support Services- The increase in technology is due to purchasing items that have been deferred from other years including the replacement of 2 computer servers. The overall increase is 3.18% and is about $27,000 less than the default budget. 
Principle Budget Drivers- 
NH Retirement System- increases for employees (11.38%) and teachers (17.36%), fiscal impact to the 2017-18 budget ($93,976). Ms. Vaughn said the district does not have any say in this piece of the budget and the amount owed to the fund is mandated by the state. 
Employee Benefits- Health and Dental- The School Care green (custodians) and yellow (all other employees) plans show a 3.4% increase in costs. The HealthTrust dental costs will increase due to an increase in the number of participants in the plan. The overall fiscal impact is $191,943.  
Mr. Henry asked if the custodial contract is currently in negotiations and if the amounts shown may change. 
Ms. Vaughn said the contract is being negotiated and could not speculate if the amounts will change. 
SRO Federal Funding Depleted- Historic cost to the district 2014-15 ($20,125 expended, balance by grant)), 2015-16 ($36,736 expended, balance by grant), 2016-17 ($20,125 budgeted, additional $51,831 anticipated, no grant). Ms. Vaughn said the federal grant has run out and proposed the entire amount for the SRO ($75,600) be included in the budget for next year. She said that she will join with the Police Chief and apply for the new grant for the program but the money won’t be awarded until Sept. 2017 and receipt of the grant is not assured. If the grant is awarded to Farmington the district will only have to pay $20,125 for the officer she said. 
Mr. Brown asked if the $75,600 cost is a shared cost with the Town paying during the summer months or if that is the total cost for the officer.  
Ms. Vaughn said the district pays 80% of the cost for the officer and the Town pays 20%. This includes the benefits and retirement package she said.
Mr. Henry asked if the district obtained the cost for the officer from the Police Dept. 
Ms. Vaughn said they used the current figure for the present officer. 
Mr. Brown added there is an expected increase to the contribution to the retirement system for this position.
Mr. Henry said he expected the additional cost was factored into the cost by the Police Dept.  
New Staffing- 
Technology- one half time teacher at Valley View and one half time teacher at Henry Wilson restored to full time status.
Paraprofessionals- 2 Para’s at Valley View who are currently funded through the IDEA grant will be added to the operating budget. The grant funding will be reduced due to the reduction in students with Middleton students leaving the district. 1 Para will be restored at the high school.
Data and Communications- restore and combine the i4See Coordinator and Executive Assistant to the Superintendent into 1 position at the SAU Office. Both positions were cut from last year’s budget. 
Ms. Connolly asked for the total number of students in the school district and how many of the students are Special Ed students.
Ms. Verville said the enrollment is currently at 949 students and 183 of them are Spec. Ed. students.  
Mr. Brown asked how many of 183 Spec. Ed students are out-of-district students.
Ms. Vaughn said there are currently 19 out-of-district students. 
Mr. Henry asked what the “i4See” is.  
Ms. Vaughn said the i4See is where all of data reporting collected by the state Dept. of Education resides. There are a large number of reports due at the beginning of the year and then again at the end of year. She said she is currently the i4See coordinator for the district along with a lot of “other hats” and needs the help. 
Mr. Freeda said the acronym stands for “initiative for School empowerment and excellence”.
Budget Additions- 
Increase Para hours from 28.75 hours to 30 hours a week to qualify for benefits ($132,387), 
counseling services for 7 students at each building that is no longer provided by the United Way ($9,600 total), improve the athletic program ($6,915), college course reimbursement program for new and existing teachers as per the contract agreement ($13,000) and reinstate the funding for consumables and texts reduced by pre-spending in 2015-16 for the 2016-17 school year. 
Valley View Community School – Addition of a half time technology teacher/integrator ($34,564 salary and benefits). Addition of a fence around the playground ($12,000) to be paid from the Building and Grounds Capital Reserve Fund will be added as a warrant article
Henry Wilson Memorial School – Addition of a half time technology/integrator ($34,564 salary and benefits), reduce general supply, software and furniture (- $8,180), cut the half time music teacher (from the original budget proposal)with associated salary, benefits and supplies (- $30,800), and cut a request to reinstate the full time Asst. Principal (-$37,500 plus AD benefits).   
Mr. Henry noted the reductions/cuts shown are not actual budget cuts but are items included in the original budget proposal that were not approved by the School Board and removed from this proposal. He said this is not reflective of any budget the committee has ever seen unless they were watching the School Board meetings. 
Farmington High School- cut unfilled Extended Learning Opportunities (student credit for internships, independent projects) position (-$57,000 salary and benefits) and reduce the vocational budget to reflect current usage (-$13,364).  
Mr. Henry asked if the ELO position has funding in the current operating budget. 
Ms. Vaughn said there is funding in the current budget for the position but it remains unfilled and is not funded in next year’s budget.  
District Wide – anticipated retirements (approx. $68,000 savings), reduction in out-of-district placements ($14,000 savings), broadcast server replacement for live streaming of board meetings as a separate warrant article ($15,995 savings) and  an increase to the Community Education line ($5,000) for adult education.   
Mr. Johnson asked if the existing broadcast server is not functioning.
Ms. Vaughn said it is currently being repaired.
Mr. Johnson asked how long the servicer has been out of service.
Ms. Vaughn said the 10 year old server has been down for about 2 weeks but called the repairs a “Band - Aid at best”.  
Mr. Johnson asked why the server repair wasn’t paid for out of the operating budget like all other equipment repairs. 
Ms. Vaughn said they put the replacement of the server in the budget but the School Board asked them to remove it from the budget and place it in a separate warrant article. 
Mr. Henry said this is a savings over what the district requested from the School Board for next year not a savings over last year’s budget. 
Mr. Henry said the Community Education line had funds in it and the addition of the $5,000 requested would bring the total to $9,000.
Ms. Vaughn said that is correct as the existing funds were not expended.
Ms. Connolly asked what type of community education is planned.
Ms. Vaughn said they are considering budgeting, tax preparation and computing courses and will partner with regional community colleges and people within the community willing to share their expertise. 
Final Look –
 A proposed 3% budget increase to restore programs and omissions from the 2016-17 budget, the difference between the proposed budget and the default budget is $27,560 and neither budget contains funding for rental of SAU Office space that will result in the loss of school instructional space to accommodate the SAU staff.      
Ms. Connolly said part of the budget cut last year was to move the SAU back into the schools and after losing 200 students it should have given them that room in extra classroom space. 
Mr. Henry asked if this budget proposal includes $18,000 to convert classroom space into SAU office space.
Ms. Vaughn said the budget does include that amount in the operating budget but if the voters approve the default budget funding for the conversion would not be included because it is not a contractual agreement.
Mr. Henry noted there was enough money included in the budget for a few months rent. 
Ms. Vaughn agreed and said the lease for the current office space is up in August which allows the SAU office to move after the school year is closed. 
Mr. Brown asked if there is a plan in place for the SAU office if the district gets the default budget.
Ms. Vaughn said if that happens they will have to take a look at the budget and what shifts can be made. 
Mr. Brown asked about the 2.5% balance that is reserved from the budget every year. 
Ms. Verville said there is a balance of $164,000 but that money is for emergency purposes only. A proposal to use the money for a new facility for the SAU would have to go before the DRA and the Commissioner of Education for a hearing to expend those funds. She said she did not think such an expense would be defined as an emergency. 
Ms. Arcouette asked if the district plans to set up a Capital Reserve Fund to start saving to purchase a new heating system at Henry Wilson as suggested during a previous discussion.
Ms. Vaughn said they are considering setting up such a fund and they may post a warrant article seeking approval to start saving for the new system with funds from the unexpended fund balance. She added they expect to have all of the heat pumps there replaced by the end of the school year and are using parts that would be compatible with a new heating system. 
Mr. Henry agreed with the plan for a Capital Reserve Fund but suggested the fund be set up so the money can only be used for a new heating system not for “general buildings” and then spend it for more “Band-Aids”. 
Mr. Henry asked if there are any proposed warrant articles for the annual School District meeting. 
Ms. Verville said the warrant articles include the operating budget, the teacher and custodial contracts, the broadcast server and the fence at Valley View. 
Ms. Vaughn added the warrant article for the heating system at Henry Wilson and if there are any remaining unspent funds they are considering spending some of it for Special Education funding. 
Ms. Arcouette said that last year the committee had a list of the number of students, teachers and Para’s in each grade and asked for a similar breakdown for this year.
Ms. Verville said she will provide the official October enrollment totals by e-mail to the members.
Ms. Connolly requested the number of teachers and Para’s per school be included in the information provided to the members.
Mr. Brown asked if the administrators have a prediction as to how many teachers will take advantage of the college course reimbursement benefit and suggested that a contingency fund be set aside to help fund the reimbursements.
Ms. Vaughn said she has proposed that teachers let the administration know when they are planning to take classes so they will have a better idea of exactly what they are looking at for costs. This year’s numbers are based on an informal poll because the teachers can’t be required to state whether or not they plan to take any courses. She said the proposed $13,000 line item for course reimbursement is based on the historical numbers of teachers who have previously used the reimbursement benefit.  
Mr. Brown asked if the support position for the SAU is just one position.  
Ms. Vaughn said it is one position that combines 2 positions that were previously cut. 
Mr. Brown asked about the salary, number of hours to qualify for benefits and the cost for benefits for this position.
Ms. Verville said health insurance and other benefits become available at 30 hours a week and at 32 hours for the NH retirement system. She said the benefits package (with 2 person health insurance coverage) would cost approx. $25,692. The salary is $35,000 a year she said. 
Mr. Brown asked if the position must be full time and if it would make sense to go forward with 1.5 part time persons rather than paying the cost for 1 full time person with benefits. 
Mr. Freeda said he supports the full time position because to be a Top 10% School you need retention of the workforce and people who are qualified who will stay with the district. People who are qualified want a decent salary and decent benefits or they are going to leave and we just become a “training ground” he said. 
Ms. Connolly said her understanding of the position was to help with paperwork and entering data into a database. This is an office worker she said.
Ms. Vaughn said this is an office worker with very specific skills to support the student data base and work with the Dept. of Education’s reporting system and requires a high level of confidentiality. 
Ms. Connolly said computer skills related to specific computer systems/programs can be taught on the job as they are in the private sector. At $35,000 a year this is still a stepping stone job for an admin person she said.
Mr. Freeda said there are probably a lot of part time people with i4See experience looking for a full time position.
Mr. Henry asked how many part time people work in the SAU office.
Ms. Verville said there are 2 long time employees who work 35 hours a week.
Mr. Henry asked how many hours are needed for the i4See work.
Ms. Vaughn said it depends upon the week. She estimated that she spent about 3 weeks working on the i4See reporting and that there are other components to the coordinator’s position than just the reporting.  
Mr. Henry said the budget for the SAU is $100,000 a year and we are paying the Superintendent a lot of money to do work that can be done by someone else who is paid less. He suggested they look for other areas where employee hours could be increased without increasing their benefits cost to do some of this work freeing up Ms. Vaughn to do “Superintendent-ly” things.  
Ms. Connolly suggested increasing the 2 existing 35 hour employees to 40 hours a week and to have them pick up some the tasks being performed by the Superintendent and possibly hire a part time person to assist the existing employees with their work if necessary.
Mr. Henry said the Para’s also deal with confidentiality issues and asked if they could perform some of this work during the summer months when they are not with students and noted the district is already paying for their benefits. 
Mr. Brown asked if there is written plan to make the Farmington schools Top 10% schools.
Ms. Vaughn said she is working on the plan but has not had time to get it into place due to recent surgery. 
Mr. Brown asked if the 10 year plan includes tracking capabilities to track achievements/goals.
Ms. Vaughn said setting goals, tracking, prioritizing, continuing accreditation at FHS, quarterly reviews by the admin team and bi-annual reviews by the School Board will be components of the plan. She said the site visit for the accreditation program is fairly expensive and that it may not be the best use of tax payers’ money at this point. 
Mr. Brown asked about starting a contingency fund to save for the accreditation costs.
Ms. Vaughn said she did not think that this year is the year to put all of the accreditation costs in the budget. She also expressed concerns about the failure of a warrant article to fund the accreditation and said she wants to make sure a commitment is made to the process and to include it in the operating budget. The program can’t be grant funded but could be paid for over the next few years without a big impact on the budget she said. 
Mr. Brown said there have been phenomenal increases on the school side of the budget over the last few years and suggested that it is easier for the tax payers to tuck away $10,000 or $15,000 each year than to get hit with a $100,000 bill all at once for the accreditation process 3 years from now. He suggested the district identify the long term critical needs and save for those needs which decreases the impact to the tax payer while still allowing the district to look at budgetary issues in the 10 year plan.  
Mr. Brown said he went to the SAU website to research the School Board minutes and found the last minutes available were from July. He said requested the minutes be updated not only for committee members’ use but to have more transparency when developing a 10 year plan, to make partnerships with the community and get public feedback. He said that at the previous meeting he was told that they don’t have time to do that.
Ms. Vaughn said the files for the minutes are ready and she would post them the next day. 
Mr. Freeda commended Ms. Vaughn for presenting a zero-based budget and built on the basic educational things the district needs rather than cutting things to save money which is not always a wise way to budget. 
Mr. Johnson noted that the committee only received 1 revenue sheet concerning the Adequacy Aid statements. 
Ms. Verville said the revenues are still in progress and the committee will receive a summary sheet once all of the warrant articles are determined with a cost listing for all of the articles, the budget and the revenues. 
Ms. Vaughn said they have been told that some of the grant revenues have been reduced but that she does not yet have any specific information to share with the committee. 
Mr. Henry said the district is expecting lower revenues from other sources other than the Farmington tax payers and while we are looking at a 3% increase in the budget the increase in the tax rate will not be 3%. We are also taking a hit on the revenue side he said.
Ms. Vaughn said there has been a large amount of funds returned to the town each year which offsets the tax rate. She said her goal is to level out the amount appropriated and not continue to return large amounts to the town. If there are funds remaining we have places to use them she said.
Mr. Johnson said the other view is that money is appropriated by the town for the district to use as fiscal managers to get the best deal that you can. He said if the administrators are getting a good deal the taxpayers should get the benefits of those savings and the remaining funds should not be used to create a slush fund to use for other purposes that haven’t been specifically described in the budget or voted on by the people. 
Ms. Vaughn said she was not looking at building a slush fund but at improving buildings, capital improvements and repairs that have been put off.  
Mr. Henry said the budget is a plan. He said the taxpayers got a refund because we didn’t get what we wanted and planned to pay for. He expressed concerns about saving money from a planned expense and using it for something the public didn’t know about or approve and how those actions might be interpreted. He added that when we planned to have an Asst. Principal and it didn’t happen we suffered and we should at least get our money back.
Mr. Brown said if the deficiencies are identified in the 10 year plan and there are funds left over you can give the taxpayers the choice to put the money in a trust fund to be used for a specific purpose. He said he was assured there would be no surplus money in this year’s budget and said he will be watching closely to see where it went.
Mr. Henry added that when he sees large amounts being turned back he knows it is not being spent just because it’s there. There’s a trust factor there he said. 
Ms. Vaughn said she heard their message loud and clear.  
Mr. Henry then asked questions/made comments about the proposed 2017-18 operating budget. Some answers were provided by various staff members in attendance at the meeting.
Page 1, Line 1- The Belief Statement mentioned expanding learning opportunities outside the classroom and the ELO line is funded with $1. The line does not reflect the statement.
Mr. Freeda said the School Board cut the line.
Page 3, Line 52- Supplies, General Henry Wilson School- ($1,400 for student agendas). He asked if this is essentially a notebook. 
This line reflects the purchase of 358 notebooks custom printed with the student handbook and school policies. 
Line 56- Supplies-Art –Gen. Ed – Mr. Henry said he liked the breakout showing the cost for art supplies is $6 per student and said it does not seem to be an unreasonable amount per student.
Page 4, Line 67- Supplies, P.E. Valley View- He asked if the total for snow shoes ($5,000) means they are $200 a pair.  
This cost includes the shoes, poles, curriculum for the class and a rack to hold the equipment. The class is intended to teach skills that involve being physically active outdoors in the winter. 
Ms. Vaughn said they are also looking into donations of snow pants, hats and mittens so no child would be kept from participating in the P. E. class due to lack of proper attire for the class.
 Page 5, Line 80-Supplies, Science, Henry Wilson- Mr. Henry asked what an inflatable planetarium is. 
This item is usually funded through the PTA but donations from the group have been reduced. The inflatable igloo shaped unit is entered by crawling through a tunnel to the dark interior. There is a screen which broadcasts things found in the atmosphere such as stars and constellations and informs students about what they are seeing. Students attend the planetarium during their science class and are able to participate in the rest of their daily classes/activities and don’t miss other classes as they would by attending a regular field trip. 
Page 6, Line 86-Supplies, Printing, Toner- Mr. Henry asked why nothing is budgeted for toner. 
Ms. Verville said it is included in the program so the individual line was eliminated.
Line 91- Textbooks- FHS- Ms. Vaughn explained this line was re-coded and $900 was moved from another account to fund the reading specialist.
Page 8-Line 118- Salaries, Teacher, Preschool, Valley View – previously 2 positions were paid from the IDEA grant and now will be paid from the general fund freeing up the grant for other Spec. Ed. Uses. 
Mr. Johnson asked where the offsetting savings for the grant funding could be found.
The intent was to free up some money in IDEA grant because they expect the grant amount to be less next year. 
Mr. Henry said the memo makes it look like they are taking those positions out of the grant and using the money in another area. 
Ms. Vaughn said it is so they can keep the other pieces in the grant knowing the funds are being reduced. The grant would be over expended if the positions were kept in there she said. 
Mr. Johnson asked if it is fair to say that the grant amount is being reduced because of the withdrawal of Middleton students and the school district is assuming the $12,000 to make up for the loss of grant funding. 
Ms. Vaughn said it was a correct statement.
Ms. Connolly asked why the $12,000 is needed if the district lost students.
Ms. Vaughn said there are still 17 pre-school Spec. Ed. Students.
Ms. Connolly said she thought parents were paying for pre-school.
Ms. DeNitto said the parents pay for pre-school only if the student is not a Spec. Ed. student.
Ms. Connolly asked if those pre-school students were eligible for Head Start which is paid for by the county.
Ms. DeNitto said as the identifying district the district is still responsible for providing services for Head Start students with an IEP.
Ms. Connolly asked for the total pre-school enrollment.
She said there are a total of 34 pre-school students of which 17 are Spec. Ed. Students. 
Mr. Henry asked if the IDEA grant is allotted by the school or by the district and if they could concentrate the funds to a particular area where it is needed.
Ms. Vaughn said the grant is awarded to the district but there is a separate portion of the grant specifically for the pre-school programming. 
Mr. Johnson asked if there are other grants where the district has assumed funding for where the grants have been reduced.
Ms. Vaughn said those grants include funding for the SRO, the 2 Para’s and the pre-school position. She added there is a potential to include the FAMEE after school program grant as they have to expend the grant funds before any other expenses could be taken from the operating budget. Right now it has not impacted the budget but if there were to be an increase in insurance applications from the Para’s working the program the requests could not be denied.  
Mr. Johnson asked if the plan was to hire new employees for the FAMEE program and to manage the program so as to avoid pushing the Para’s hours up to the point of becoming eligible for insurance coverage.
Ms. Vaughn she has not said to anyone that she would not hire them for FAMEE because of another position they already hold. She said there are a number of new employees who are not Para’s and she is looking to get the program covered. 
Mr. Johnson asked how many open positions there are. 
Ms. Vaughn said there are 2 or 3 Activity Leader positions currently covered by the Site Coordinators 1 or 2 days a week. She said there are some college students coming back from school which will help provide some coverage but they will not be available on a long term basis. 
Ms. Connolly asked if they had considered contacting UNH in Durham and find students who may be interesting in working in the program as an intern.
Ms. Vaughn said they advertised the position in several areas and are working with the UNH Extension. She said they are willing to consider a student internship but the intern would have to be enrolled in a program to become this type of Program Director and there have not been any applicants from those programs. 
Mr. Henry said the terms of grant would require that the interns be paid the hourly rate set in the grant guidelines.
Mr. Johnson said the cost would not come out of the operating budget. 
Mr. Henry said you could not change the rate of pay once the hours worked meet the requirements for insurance coverage whether they are being paid from the grant or from the operating budget. The grant dictates the rate he said.
Ms. Connolly noted that by having someone else fill the open positions you are not increasing the Para’s hours and pushing them over the 30 hour limit for benefits which also adds to budget costs.
Mr. Henry added that FAMEE started late this year so there is some spending that did not take place.
Page 13- Line 215-Equip., New, Spec. Ed., HW – Mr. Henry asked what a “neorock” stool is.
This is alternative seating that allows a child to move around a little more (wiggle) in their seat without annoying others.    
Page 21-Line 317- Testing, Standardized, FHS- Mr. Henry asked about the cost for SAT writing.
Ms. Vaughn said the cost for the new 11th grade standardized testing for English and math are paid for by the state and the writing exam is an option the district pays for because the student can use the score toward college admission and it gives the district data points toward the learning programs. The $2,777 amount budgeted pays for every junior she said. 
Page 35- Lines 578- 580 - Telephone- Ms. Verville said they are still in the process of determining a new contract with the Town’s vendor, BayRing. Mr. Henry said the high school went from expending $3,628 in 2015-16 to $13,260 budgeted for 2017-18 and asked for the reason for the $10,000 increase.
Ms. Verville said this shows the increase to 40 phone lines at the high school at a fixed rate for 5 years. 
Mr. Jozokus said the telephones are a safety issue at the high school and there have been times when the phone doesn’t ring internally, problems with voice quality and difficulties with the automatic alert system. He added that currently the only contact to the classrooms is through the intercom system. 
Mr. Henry asked if the lines reflect the cost for the phone service only.
Ms. Vaughn said the price includes the service, the lease for the system and the phone lines to be paid by a monthly contract.
Mr. Henry asked about the need for 40 lines with 40 different phone numbers.
Mr. Johnson said 40 lines is excessive for a place that has 50 employees and described a “PBX” type system where the number of lines are needed is based on the number of employees and projected number of calls per day. He said the extensions will grab whatever line is available and place the call through that line. He suggested 40 extensions may be a better use for the high school. 
Mr. Henry asked if they have compared the cost of the service versus owning the equipment. 
Ms. Vaughn said it comes down to having to call one person and say this needs to be fixed right away as it a safety issue. 
Ms. Connolly asked how many providers they talked to before choosing this provider.
Ms. Verville said they have only spoken with BayRing. 
Mr. Johnson said there are 4 providers that service Farmington- BayRing, TDS, MetroCast and FairPoint. 
Mr. Henry said internet provided phone systems are supposed to be less expensive but this quote for a lot more money and noted the system is broken and we are still paying for it.  
Ms. Verville said with all of the lines that are included in this budget, the increase in cost for all of the improvements is about $900 district wide. 
Ms. Vaughn said the network is ready for the increased service and amount of bandwidth will also be increased.  
Page 39-line 646-Utilities, Annex- Mr. Henry said the utilities were way down and asked if the Annex is being used. 
Ms. Vaughn said the Annex is currently being used for Informational Technology and custodial storage. 
Mr. Henry asked where the costs are shown for the building behind the Henry Wilson School.
Ms. Verville said the cost for that building is included on Line 649, Utilities, Water, district wide and Annex
Line 652-Utilities, Water, FHS – Mr. Henry said $6,239 was expended for water during the 2015-16 school year and asked why this line only contains $3,500 in the proposed 2017-18 budget.
Ms.Verville said that expense was due to the extra water needed to set the new turf on the athletic fields and it is not expected to need as much watering next year unless there is a dry spell.  
Line 661- Snow Removal- Mr. Henry said that a lot more was budgeted ($36,500) than was actually expended in 2015-16 ($13,410). 
Ms. Vaughn said that 2015-16 was fairly light in the amount of snowfall and this was not the case the previous year. She said they paid twice that amount in 2014-15.
Mr. Henry asked if the district has a seasonal contract for snow removal or if snow removal is paid by the storm. 
Ms. Verville said it paid per storm and is basically “pay as you see fit’ for salt and sand applications. She said with a seasonal contract you might have a light year for snow fall and also risk not getting the response time needed for schools.  
Mr. Henry said for budgeting purposes with a contract you know the expenses are covered whatever way the weather turns out. 
Page 40, Line 6756-Systems Maintenance, Fire District ($6,000 requested) - Mr. Johnson asked about the added expenditure for possible replacement of the fire alarm panel at FHS. 
The current alarm panel is operational but contains some obsolete parts and a quote of $1,500 was received to replace the panel if needed.  
Page 43- Heating oil- Mr. Henry noticed the oil lines are down from previous expenditures and asked if the district has locked in a price for heating oil.
Ms. Verville said the oil was pre-paid from last year’s budget. They will be checking prices again come March and have level funded the cost from the 2016-17 for 2017-18 she said.
Mr. Henry asked for the current cost per gallon being paid for fuel oil.
Ms. Verville said she will e-mail the cost to the members.
Page 46- Line 789-Cell Phones, Busing ($1,230) - Mr. Henry questioned the $100 a month charge to provide a cell phone to the bus coordinator. 
Ms. Vervile said this amount is reasonable for the amount of calls made by the coordinator.
Mr. Henry said he understood the need for a cell phone but he has seen ads for unlimited cell phone service in the $50 to $60 a month range. 
Ms. Connolly added she pays $45 a month for unlimited “everything”. 
Mr. Henry said cell service is now a pretty competitive environment and asked the administration to take another look at getting a better price for cell phone service.
Page 47-Line 798 Salaries, Spec. Ed. Bus Drivers- Mr. Henry asked if the district is required to provide bus service for out-of-district trips for pre-k students.
Ms. DeNitto said it is required if the student has a physical need for transportation services or if the parent/guardian is unable to provide transportation and the child has an IEP requiring out of district Special Ed services. 
Ms. Connolly asked about the list of cities shown in the notes for this line.
Ms. DeNitto said these are the places where the out of district placements are.
Page 48- Line 821- Field Trips- Mr. Henry said $900 was budgeted for field trips this year and noted that the number of field trips for each class at Valley View is being increased next year at a cost of $3,695 for a total of 222 hours.  
Ms. Verville the increased cost is due to additional kindergarten classes and senior drivers being paid at higher rate than the newer drivers. 
Mr. Johnson said adding 2 additional trips for the kindergarten shouldn’t triple the expenditures.
Page 51- Line 869 - Technology Repairs- Mr. Henry said the proposed budget is $8,500 to buy laptop keyboards, screens, hard drives, batteries and battery chargers. He asked how old the existing machines are and if the money would be better spent replacing the existing machines. 
Ms. Vaughn said the issue has centered on testing and making sure the laptop isn’t going to go down in the middle of a test. 
Ms. Connolly asked if the testing takes place in one classroom or if the laptops are being transported to several classrooms. 
Ms. Vaughn said it depends on the school and the application as to how the testing is handled. State testing is done within individual classrooms and a cart is rotated to the classrooms. There isn’t time to set the cart aside and wait for it to recharge so you must be able to put in a new battery and go on to the next classroom she said.
Ms. Connolly suggested plugging the computers into docking stations kept in one room and to move the students to the room for the testing may be more efficient.
Ms. Vaughn said the classrooms aren’t large enough to have a full set of docking stations and power cords for the whole class. 
Page 52- Line 883- Equipment, new computers- ($27,500) for replacement of 25 student laptops at $1100 each. Mr. Henry asked if these computers are for the STEM program.
Ms. Vaughn said this is part of the 5 year replacement cycle for older computers. 
Page 53- Line 894- Transfer to Food Service- Mr. Henry noted the amount budgeted for this line is $3,000 for 2017-18 down from the $51,575 expended for 2015-16. 
Ms. Verville said that amount will be sufficient as long as all of the sales come in and cover the costs for running the program. The $3,000 reflects the estimated amount needed to pay unpaid accounts as the national school lunch program requires a transfer to cover the cost of parents who don’t pay their accounts by the end of the year she said.
Page 46, Line 792 – Fuel Diesel, Pupil Transportation($30,608 expended, $35,000 requested)- Ms. Connolly said the increase to this line is to cover the longer distances traveling for away athletic games and asked if the district has changed what conference Farmington is in.
Ms. Vaughn said the town has been changed to Division IV. 
Mr. Henry asked what “far flung places” the athletic teams get to travel to now.
Mr. Jazokus said some of the longer trips include Berlin, Hinsdale, Sunapee and Pittsfield. He said the cost has also increased because the varsity boys and girls basketball teams play on a different day from the JV boys and girls teams. 
Back to School Meetings-Mr. Henry asked about the $3,600 cost for the teachers’ meetings.
Ms. Verville said it is 2 meetings for new teachers’ orientation and for the entire district returning to school. These meetings were not previously funded and were paid from various areas in the budget. With zero based budgeting the events are now recognized as a cost for materials, supplies and food to welcome the staff and are included in the budget. The meetings are considered a work day and teachers are required to attend she said. 
Teacher Experience- Mr. Brown said he would like to see a breakdown of the numbers of years experience for teachers in each school to get an idea where the district is heading in terms of future training and retirement costs. 
Ms. Vaughn said they are working with consultants to look at retention and recruitment of teachers.
Bonus Program -Mr. Brown suggested they consider some type of reward or bonus program for increased student performance due to teacher dedication as part of a recognition/retention plan.  
Mr. Henry asked what measure is used to determine Top 10% schools.
Ms. Vaughn said she is looking at several different measures for each part of the evaluation. She said she plans to discuss the program with the School Board to determine the districts values, goals and priorities. She added that she is looking for it to be as multi-faceted as possible.       
4). Schedule Public Hearing and Meetings: 
Next regular Budget Committee meeting- December 28, 2016 at 7 p.m.  
Public Hearing for School District budget- Jan. 4, 2017 at 6:30 p.m. in the Selectmen’s Chambers
Deadline to submit petitioned warrant articles – Jan. 10, 2017
Snow Date for Public Hearing- Jan. 13, 2017 at 6:30 p.m. 
Deliberative Session- Feb. 4, 2017 at 9 a.m. in the FHS gym.
(The Budget Committee will hold a public hearing to discuss recommendations for petitioned warrant articles at 8:30 a.m. if necessary)
Deadline for Budget Committee to approve the budgets and warrant articles- Feb. 26, 2017
5). Adjournment: 
Motion: (Johnson, second Connolly) to adjourn the meeting passed unanimously at 8:25 p.m.
Respectively submitted
Kathleen Magoon
Recording Secretary

_________________________
Stephen Henry, Chairman
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